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Metropolitan King County Council

Law, Justice and Human Services Committee
STAFF REPORT

AGENDA ITEM: 4
       DATE: September 4, 2003

BRIEFING: 2003-0413
       PREPARED BY: Doug Stevenson
SUBJECT:  A MOTION approving a level of service agreement in the form of a memorandum of understanding for adult jail health care services between the department of public health and the department of adult and juvenile detention.

SUMMARY:  In response to a proviso in the 2003 budget ordinance, the Departments of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) and Public Health have submitted a proposed agreement regarding the provision of jail health services for Council review and approval.  

The proviso required  DAJD to submit a “service level” agreement or contract for the provision of health services for inmates of the department’s adult detention facilities.  It further required the agreement to address the responsibilities of both parties, the definition of  medical necessity, the scope of services, the development of utilization/cost/management data and provisions for monitoring services and containing both medical and related DAJD costs for guarding and transporting patients.  The proviso withholds $1 million of DAJD’s expenditure authority pending Council approval of the agreement.  
Background:  Jail Health costs have been the fastest rising component of the county’s adult detention costs.  For 2003, Jail Health costs are projected to be $19.3M or about 20% of total adult detention costs.  With the concerted effort to reduce jail use and costs as part of the implementation of the Adult Justice Operational Master Plan, the need to address jail health cost reduction became clear.  At the same time, it also became clear that the lack of useful management information regarding services and their costs, made it very difficult to determine how to safely reduce costs even though overall population has gone down.  
Two provisos were included in the 2003 budget ordinance in order to begin resolving these issues.  The second proviso is the one requiring this agreement.  The first proviso required a review of Jail Health services by an outside expert to provide recommendations regarding implementation of appropriate cost (and liability) containment measures.   The intent was that these  recommendations, in turn, be incorporated into the contractual agreement so as to improve overall management and provide better accountability.  

The requirements of the first Jail Health proviso were satisfied earlier this summer with submission and approval of the report of Dr. Todd Wilcox, Director of Health Services for the Salt Lake City Jail. Dr. Wilcox found that King County’s Jail Health services appear minimally adequate to retain accreditation, but that adequacy is maintained primarily by high levels of nurse staffing to make up for lack of good clinical management systems and poor, non-automated record keeping systems.  
Dr. Wilcox  recommended development of a stronger management team and implementation of up-to-date clinical and business management practices to be supported, ultimately, by an automated medical records system.   He indicated his recommendations would take about three years to fully implement and require some investment (particularly for the medical records system) but would ultimately pay off in a reduction in staff costs of around 25% as well as increased liability protection due to significant improvements in the completeness and availability of medical records.  
The Health Department, with support from DAJD, is moving forward on implementation of the recommendations.  Several vacant positions are being converted and filled to create a stronger leadership team including medical and nursing directors, nursing supervisors for the two facilities and a records manager.  Dr. Wilcox is completing a more detailed plan for implementing clinical service and business practice improvements that is scheduled for completion in early October.   This plan will guide the leadership team in conjunction with DAJD counterparts and provide the basis for development of more specific proposals for both investments and savings as well as more specific performance measures relating to appropriate clinical care, cost and workload.  
REVIEW OF THE PROPOSED AGREEMENT:  The proposed agreement is prepared in the form of a memorandum of understanding (MOU) between the two departments.  The departments developed this agreement as a framework for them to develop a much closer working relationship.  Since Jail Health services have not been well defined in the past and are  just beginning a fundamental structuring process (via the new strategic business plan), the two departments were not yet in a good position to develop a contract specifying types and amounts of services expected for the dollars budgeted and the relationship between these and projected population.  The business plan, to be completed this fall, will provide the basis for fleshing out the scope of services and performance measurement components of the agreement and including them in the next iteration (scheduled to begin January, 2005).  
While, therefore, the agreement does not yet represent a true “level of service agreement/contract”, it does, however, address the elements called for in the proviso and represent an appropriate first step in getting the departments working together, in a substantive and sustained manner, to cost/effectively manage the provision of mandatory Jail Health services.  The agreement lays out the individual and joint responsibilities of the two departments and provides for a joint oversight group to plan and monitor services.  It also includes an initial set of reporting requirements for each department and provisions for a joint performance auditing process.  
The two departments have committed to review of the draft strategic business plan with Executive, Council and Auditor staff later this month and plan to continue these kind of meetings on a regular basis to monitor progress.  
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